






DAR Member with 
American Heritage 
Her Family's Story 

Native 
Shares 

An intricate American ancestry was the subject of the Marco 
DAR (Daughters of the American Revolution) meeting March 
17th at the Hideaway Beach Club. 

Melbourne Florida Chapter member Maryann Wyrick 
Esenwein entitled her power point talk, "Prairie Tales: An 
Intimate Portrait of an Osage and Quapaw Family." She said, 
"It's the story of the Osage and Quapaw tribes fight for 
survival on the ever-changing American landscape as told 
through the oral traditions of my family." 

Maryann is Osage and Quapaw. She grew up on the Osage 
Indian Reservation in Oklahoma with her mixed Osage, 
Quapaw and white family. She is a Mayflower Descendant and 
a fifth generation DAR member who has held many state level 
DAR offices. 

She went on to explain, "I was taught the stories of my people on the laps of my elders. I would like to 
acknowledge Principal Chief Sylvester of the Osage Nation. He made it his life's mission to care for the 
physical, mental, and spiritual health of generations of Osages, especially my generation. I tell our 
stories in his and all my elders' honor." 

DAR is a service organization with 180,000 members in three-thousand chapters worldwide. Members 
are women eighteen years or older, regardless of race, religion or ethnic background, who can prove 
lineal descent from a patriot in the American Revolution. 

011 money can buy you a ranch 1n Sonoma o nty, 
it can't keep the government from tokH g your 

Ill (my areat cr.ndfather), Note, John, & Aunt Not• w .. taken 10 cart1,10 The•• wu t 
es,ia In sen Francisco cln;a l917. tndlon lndu.trl1I School. She now, the ivzo. Ftu,,,:rL�" 

talkod about hor e,rp9rlonc. thert .t. '-
publicly or pnvat•IV, 

Maryann Wyrick Esenwein shows 
photos of her mixed 
Quapaw/Osage and white 
ancestry. 
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Quapaw Business Committee June 2025 Summary

Ha-we,
There were multiple important topics discussed in the BC meeting today. You are encouraged to watch the re-
corded meetings on YouTube. The following summary is not the official meeting minutes. The approved minutes 
will become available in June. If you know of others who would like to be added to this distribution list, so they 
are aware of meeting outcomes quickly, please let me know. In addition, if anyone would like to be omitted from 
the distribution list, please provide that as well.
Discussion of the Bear settlement or authorization bill are in bold. Editor’s notes are marked with <…>

Roll Call & Declaration of Quorum
Present – Chair Supernaw, Vice Chairman McKibben, Secretary Treasurer Valliere, Member Mercer, Member Buffa-
lo, Member Davis, and Member Giveswater

Business Committee Report
Announcements:

1. Member Mercer provided a Ray Property home, O-ga-xpa ti-kda, project update where good progress contin-
ues and 10 family are residing there.

2. Member Buffalo gave an update on the latest negotiations with the State of Oklahoma regarding our tobac-
co compact. As reported last month, due to the good faith negotiations that broke down with the State, four
tribal nations (Muskogee Creek, Seminole, Osage and Quapaw) decided to support proposed tobacco com-
pact legislation. Once the legislation was drafted by the tribal nations, it was reviewed and then updated by
the Governor’s legal team who assured us the Governor would not veto it if presented in that form, accepted
by the tribal nations, only to later hear the Governor planned to veto it. So, the goal became to gain enough
votes in the House and Senate to override the Governor’s veto. Secretary Treasurer Valliere and Chair Super-
naw went to Oklahoma City on 2 different dates, lobbying to achieve the votes. Although sufficient votes were
obtained, the Senate Pro Tem refused to introduce the bill. The Quapaw Nation is now operating without a
tobacco compact and actively seeking alternatives that could prove fruitful.

3. Member Buffalo gave an update on the Claremore Indian Hospital. After all the tribal nations decided formally
to leave their HIS shares at Claremore, the Cherokee announced all in-patient, and all surgeries will be discon-
tinued. Their plan is to build a new facility and focus only on emergency and out—patient services. In the last
Board meeting, they heard from the United Keetoowah Band and their objections. As we continue to learn
more details, we still have time to remove our shares from Claremore before the transition 10/1/2025.

4. Member Giveswater gave an update on the Pow Wow Grounds and Long house improvements. The Long
house improvements are not completed yet. In the event the work is not complete by Pow Wow, for those
utilizing the long house, please use the east end and do not pass the construction tape.

5. Secretary Treasurer Valliere provided an update on the potential Argo bioprocessing plant.
6. Secretary Treasurer Valliere announced for those who have moved into O-ga-xpa ti-kda, or will shortly, if you

are interested in serving on the Resident Housing Committee, please send your interest to brent.divine@qua-
pawnation.com.

7. Secretary Treasurer Valliere gave an update on the recently released Oklahoma Tribal Nations Economic Im-
pact Study, sponsored by the Oklahoma Indian Gaming Association for FY 2023.

a. $7.8 Billion in wages and benefits to Oklahoma workers.
b. $23.4 Billion in state production of goods and services.
c. 139,860 jobs in the state.
d. From FY 2019 to FY 2023, economic activity increased by $4.9 Billion, nearly double the increase re-

corded between FY 2017 to FY 2019.

7. Member Davis gave an update on the Sovereignty Symposium and the Native Alliance Against Violence Con-
ference.

8. Earlier this week, the Quapaw Nation signed a Tribal Amici (friend of the court) on the KALSHIEX LLC v.
MARY JO FLAHERTY case in the UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS FOR THE THIRD CIRCUIT. So, what is
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this case about and why is it important to the Quapaw Nation? This is regarding a lower court upholding gaming 
related sports events contracts can be traded under the guise of commodity trading pursuant to the Commod-
ity Exchange Act (“CEA”). Let me explain, commodities trading is where oil, gas, gold, and wheat type futures 
contracts can be traded. The lower court held Kalshi was able to legally trade sports event contracts on a com-
modities exchange, just like oil. Why does this matter to the Quapaw Nation? We believe, and the case contends 
the lower court ruling is in direct violation of the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act as well as the Commodity Futures 
Trading Commission’s (“CFTC”) own regulations. We understand that sports betting is legal in the State of Okla-
homa under limited circumstances. However, in cooperation with other Tribal Nations in Oklahoma and the Okla-
homa Indian Gaming Association, considerable effort has been expended to expand our sports betting capabili-
ties in this market. Tribal Nations need to expand the market to benefit our tribal members, not give it away to a 
non-Indian entity, where none of our tribal members will benefit. Kalshi impedes tribes’ inherent sovereign right 
to regulate gaming activity on Indian lands. That is why we signed as a friend of the court brief.

9. Regarding the Department of Government Efficiency recommendations on decreasing the size of the Federal
Government and impacts to the Quapaw Nation. There is nothing new to report. However, we will continue ac-
tively monitoring the situation and communicate any further impacts. We did participate in a recent DOI Consul-
tation. Unfortunately, it seemed they were looking at feedback on their organizational proposal, so it was more of
a check the box exercise instead of a true government to government consultation. The Quapaw Nation will be
providing formal comments.

10. We announced 2 months ago the meat processing plant management agreement with Cypress Valley Meat
Company will cease 7/1/2025. The transition continues to go smoothly. We appreciate all the efforts by Executive
Director Trenton Stand, Agricultural Director Michell Albright, plant manager Wade Payne, and the entire Human
Resources team that have brought us to a good state of readiness to resume Quapaw Nation operational man-
agement of the plant. Thank you to the team.

The Nation held the following events over this last month.

• The Quapaw Nation Fitness Center held Aerobic Drumming and Walking Strong classes every Tuesday and
Thursday throughout May.

• The Quapaw Nation Language Department hosted the “Quapaw Lunch & Learn” Spring 2025 Language Sessions.
They were free in-person classes open to all skill levels and offered an opportunity to learn Quapaw together
during the lunch hour.

• The Indian Child Welfare Department held a book drive for new or gently used books for children 13 years and
younger. Their goal was to create a lending library for local foster families, and they succeeded. The book drive
collected 510 books! The ICW Department is very appreciative, and they extend a big thank you to everyone who
donated.

• This year’s annual rotating event, called Completing the Circle, was sponsored by the Seneca Cayuga Tribe on
May 31st. This event is held for all tribal foster families. The Quapaw Nation’s Indian Child Welfare Department
participated, the Fire Department supplied a first aid station, and dancers and drummers put on an exhibition,
explaining different songs, dances, and regalia.

• The Food Sovereignty Department and the Cattle Company held another food distribution for Quapaw Tribal
Member Head of Households. This distribution consisted of 20 pounds of ground beef. The scheduled pick-up
dates were June 9th - 14th, and they had a total of 1,090 members sign up.

• On June 10th, the Quapaw Nation CCDF program hosted its first Oklahoma Tribal Child Care Association quarter-
ly meeting at Downstream. They had a morning presentation, followed by a director’s training, and ended with a
tour of the Nation’s facilities.

• The Youth Program hosted a Shield Pottery Class on June 10th & 11th from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. at the Suzy
Moore Pottery Studio, and Betty Gaedtke taught the class. The class was open to 5th- 12th graders. During this
class, students created their own pottery shield while exploring Quapaw art and culture through hands-on learn-
ing. This class was sponsored through a federal grant from Substance Abuse Mental Health Services Authority
(SAMHSA).

• On Saturday, June 14th, the Quapaw Nation’s higher education department hosted a Graduation Celebration Ban-
quet for students graduating between July 1, 2024, and June 30, 2025. Congratulations to all the graduates, we
wish you the best of luck.

• On June 19, 2025, 3rd Thursday, held in Joplin, Missouri, on Main Street, held a “You Belong in Joplin” event. The
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nation sponsored the event by putting on an exhibition with drummers and dancers to celebrate and share our 
culture.

 The Nation has the following current and upcoming events

• Children’s Miracle Network at Freemen offers assistance programs that provide direct family assistance pro-
grams for children and families in need who live in Ottawa County, Oklahoma. This can include specialty equip-
ment, a service dog program, travel assistance, and other medically necessary items. You can take advantage
of these programs and get the help you or your family needs today. Please visit freemanhealth.com for more
information.

• The Child Care Development Fund (CCDF) Department is calling for more people to help contribute to the Re-
galia Closet. This program loans out regalia to children for them to dance. The goal is for children to feel what it
is like to dance in regalia in hopes that it will spark a yearning for participation and learning about our traditions
and culture. Availability is based on a first-come, first-served basis. Quapaw tribal members who specialize in
making Quapaw regalia for boys and girls aged from infants to 12 years old are encouraged to submit a bid to
the CCDF Department.

• Tribal member, Madeline Jennings, is a student at Washington State University in the Archeology program. She
has created a community survey for her thesis research as well as a pedestrian survey of a select historical site
in the upcoming months. She is requesting participation in her survey, which can be found on the Quapaw’s
Post Facebook page. This survey is available now until the end of September.

• The Nation’s Splash Pad is now open for the season. Operating hours are from 9 a.m. to 8 p.m. It is located be-
hind our fitness center.

• The Quapaw Farmer’s Market takes place on the first and third Fridays from now until October from 10 a.m. to 2
p.m. Everyone is encouraged to stop by, receive a ticket for their monthly drawings, grab a bite to eat, and shop
for fresh produce and arts and crafts from local vendors.

• The Quapaw Tribal Nation Library is offering a new, exciting service for its members. Anyone with a Quapaw
Nation Library Card can access NewsBank, a platform that offers full-text and digital access to hundreds of
newspapers across the United States. It is very easy to get a library card; just stop by their facility to get signed
up and learn about all the other programs they have to offer.

• The Quapaw Nation Youth and CCDF Programs have scheduled Camp Quapaw from June 23rd to June 27th.
This camp is for children in 2nd to 12th grade.

• Please come join the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Tribal Nations Technical Center of Expertise in a “Vision to
Action” session on Tuesday, June 24th. There will be two sessions available, and both are open-house formats.
These sessions are designed to support the ongoing Comprehensive Water Resources Planning study for the
Tar Creek and Spring River watersheds. Please come share what you would most like to see with regard to the
restoration. They would like to hear from you. Indian tacos will be available during the first session, from noon
to 2 p.m., with a $5 suggested donation, and while supplies last, and beverages will be available during the eve-
ning session from 5 p.m. to 7 p.m.

• On June 25th, the Quapaw Nation Mobile Integrated Health team will be conducting a short class on techniques
used to help a choking person. This class will teach old and new methods! Elders 55 and older will receive a
free choker device. There is a limit of one per household. The class starts at 1 PM at the Title VI building.

• The Quapaw Nation’s STEM Team is having three fundraisers coming up. The first is a Krispy Crème Donut
Fundraiser, which you can pre-order starting now until Tuesday, June 24th at 7 p.m. Pre-orders and same-day
orders can be picked up at the Quapaw Farmer’s Market on Friday, June 27th starting at 10 a.m. while supplies
last. They will be selling donuts by the half dozen or by the dozen. To pre-order, please email QNSTEMTEAM@
quapawnaion.com. The next fundraiser is a Pet Contest Fundraiser, starting Monday, June 23rd, and they will
accept entries until July 13th. There is a $5 per pet entry fee, and it is open to all pet owners. Each pet will be
entered in their own category (dogs, cats, fish, rabbits, etc.), and there will be 3 places in each category. Win-
ners will be announced during a third fundraiser, STEM Bingo + Raffle, on Friday, August 29th. All winners will
receive a prize and be featured on social media. Additional details on these upcoming fundraisers are available
on the Quapaw Post’s social media and the tribal website.

• The Quapaw Nation Courts is hosting a Debt Relief Amnesty Program for Traffic Citations & Delinquent Debt on
June 30th and July 1st from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. at the Ki-Ho-Ta Center. You will have the chance to pay off all traffic
citations and delinquent court debt, with a 25% reduction to the balance. It gives the opportunity to take care
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of legal obligations stress-free. Community Service options will also be available for those unable to pay. This 
initiative is designed to support our community by providing relief without penalty. Please visit the Court’s home 
page on the Quapaw Nation’s website for more information.

• Quapaw Nation is soliciting bids for the salvage sale of materials of a collapsed pavilion located at 906 Whitebird
St in Quapaw. Bids must be made for the entirety of the structure. Bids for specific parts or materials will not be
considered. In-person viewings by appointment only. Bids must be submitted no later than 5 p.m. on June 30,
2025. Full details can be found on the Quapaw Nation’s website.

• General Council is of course July 4. The meeting will be called to order at 9am in the Downstream Pavilion. En-
rolled Tribal Members 18 and above and certain non-Tribal Members can attend. Non-Tribal Members can attend
only if: 1) They are Quapaw Blood (QB) voters, or 2) They have assigned specific duties for the General Council,
such as registration team members, Downstream personnel, communication team, technology support, par-
liamentarian, Quapaw Nation Marshals, etc., or 3) Their presence is necessary to provide mobility/wellness as-
sistance to tribal members (1 per tribal member only). Breakfast and registration begin at 8am. For those who
would like, cedar smoke will be available at approximately 7:00am on the patio through the glass doors next to
the Pavilion. Lunch is at 11:30. For those of you who have children, the childcare pre-registration form has been
released. Please complete the form by today, June 21st. Additional and special Valet services will be available.
Elders 65 and above and those with mobility challenges can utilize valet behind the Downstream Pavillion rear
entrance past the employee parking area and tiered parking. The General Council FAQ and childcare pre-registra-
tion forms are available on the tribal website.

• A draft of the proposed Quapaw Nation Constitution is available online and has been shipped to all Quapaw Trib-
al member head of households. The next step is for Quapaw Nation Tribal members to review this draft consti-
tution and bring questions and perspectives to the July 4th General Council Meeting this year. Additional details
can be found online.

• The next edition of the Quapaw Post will start hitting mailboxes late next week. It will also be uploaded online for
digital distribution on Monday, 6/23. The General Council Resource book will also be available online with survey
information for feedback on if it. We want to know if the General Council Resource Book contains the type of
information tribal members are seeking. We encourage you to provide feedback.

• The dates for this year’s 153rd annual Quapaw Powwow are July 3rd-6th, with the 3rd being the All Quapaw
Group Photo at 5:45 p.m. followed by Quapaw Night, then the 4th-6th will be Contests & Inter-Tribal Dancing, &
the 5th being the night for Fireworks.  Please refer to the flyer for additional information. Camp registration is set
for June 30th to July 3rd from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. and July 4th 8am – 11:30am. Rations will be handed out on July
5th starting at 9 a.m. in the Community Building.

• The Annual Health Fair will be on July 2nd from 8 a.m. to Noon at the Quapaw Nation Fitness Center. The health
fair will be open to elders only from 8 a.m. to 9 a.m. and then open to everyone else from 9 a.m. to noon.

• The youth program is hosting a cultural class on how to make a traditional Indian Football. The class will be
taught by Christina and Rachel Sharp on July 3, 2025, from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. at the old long house. This class is
sponsored through a federal grant from SAMHSA and is at full capacity.

• On July 3rd, from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 pm., the CCDF program is sponsoring a creation station which is free for
everyone! It will be held at the Native American Church (NAC) Summer House. They will have snow cones, face
painting, and crafts.

• Also on July 3rd, O-Gah-Pah Communications is starting a new project called “Elders’ Circle of Remembrance,
Honoring Our Voices, Sharing Our Stories.”  They will be recording at the old longhouse from 4 p.m. to 5:30 p.m.,
and all elders are encouraged to join in the discussion.

• Save the Date for the 14th Annual Dhegiha Language Conference on July 23rd & 24th at the Downstream Casino
& Resort. The event gathers Osage, Ponca, Northern Ponca, Quapaw, Kaw, and Omaha communities to support
the preservation and revitalization of Dhegiha languages. They encourage registrants to be individually motivated
and/or affiliated with a tribal language program and language teachers that seek to preserve and revitalize the
language. The application has been placed on the Quapaw Nation’s website for those who would like to partici-
pate. It costs $60 per person and $10 per day per child under 14, t-shirt included. The deadline to register is July
15th, after that, there is on-site registration, but t-shirts are not guaranteed. Non-participating guests who only
want meals, the cost is $25.

• Quapaw Nation Youth Program is hosting another Youth GONA: Gathering of Native Americans Program. The
event will be held at the Quapaw Nation Fitness Center from July 28th to 31st, from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. This event is
open to everyone: Youth, Local, Tribal leaders, etc. This class is sponsored through a federal grant from SMHSA &
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VSSA. For more information, please contact Kristen Keys.
• The Higher Education Department is continuing its classes and is hosting another scholarship workshop on Au-

gust 6th and 20th, starting at 6:30 p.m. in the community building. This event is available in person and on Micro-
soft Teams. It is free and open to everyone. To register, please email education.department@quapawnation.com.

• The Cancer Awareness Committee is holding a Cancer Awareness Golf Scramble on Sunday, September 14th, at
Eagle Creek Golf Club. The cost is $300.00 per team, and the deadline to enter is August 14th. The committee is
also accepting donations for the golf scramble and silent auction. For more information, please contact Jackie
Stone at Jackie.stone@quapawnation.com.

• If you want to stay up to date with all the events happening in the nation, you can visit the ogahpahcommunica-
tions.com website and click on “Notify Me” to sign up for text, email, or phone call alerts.

Quapaw Casino
April 2025 was an excellent month for Quapaw Casino from an Earnings Before Interest Taxes Depreciation and 
Amortization (EBITDA) standpoint. For the month ending April 30, 2025, EBITDA totaled $442,000, with a margin 
of 21.8%. In the casino industry, a healthy EBITDA margin is around 20% to 40%. Quapaw Casino did an excellent job 
meeting this expectation. April’s results exceeded our budgeted expectation by $70,000 and represents a decrease 
of $124,000 from April 2024. This month was a great start to the third quarter!

The main contributing factor to this positive month was their expense control. The glaring negative to this month 
was fuel and gaming revenue. Fuel revenue missed budget and last year by $91,000. While gaming revenue while ex-
ceeding budget, it missed prior year by $71,000. Cigarettes, alcohol, and retail revenue also saw negative variances. 
The decrease in EBITDA from last year is primarily the result of these variances.

Net income for the month totaled $414,000 with a margin of 20.4%. The net income margin for the casino industry 
is generally between 15% and 25%. So again, Quapaw Casino did an excellent job meeting this expectation. Net In-
come represents a positive budget variance of $10,000. Net income compared to April 2024 had a huge decrease of 
$188,000. This negative variance was the primary result of the decreased revenue.

April 2025, we received our second Pay Application from Flintco, the General Contractor. They were paid $1.6MM on 
Friday May 16th. We are currently holding payment on one material supplied vendor due to not being approved by 
QNGA yet.

Downstream Casino & Resort April & May
April was an exceptional month! For the month ending April 30, 2025, EBITDA totaled $8.1MM, with a margin of 
46.3%. In the casino industry, a healthy EBITDA margin is around 20% to 40%. April results exceeded our budgeted 
expectations by $0.7MM and were $0.7MM more than April 2024 EBITDA of $7.4MM. FY2025 we are currently sitting 
at $55.2MM which is 100.3% of the first seven months of FY25 budget! These are extraordinary results after January’s 
huge deficit.

Net income for the month totaled $6.8MM with a margin of 38.7%. This represents a positive budget variance of 
$1.0MM. Net income compared to April 2024 also showed an increase of $1.0MM. The net income margin for the casi-
no industry is generally between 15% and 25%.

May was not only an exceptional month but from a revenue, EBITDA, and net income standpoint, the best month of 
FY2025! For the month ending. May 31, 2025, EBITDA totaled $9.7MM, with a margin of 48.6%. In the casino industry, 
a healthy EBITDA margin is around 20% to 40%. So not only is our revenue well above par, but our expense control 
is also! May results exceeded our budgeted expectations by $1.8MM and were $1.8MM more than May 2024 EBIT-
DA. FY2025 we are currently sitting at $64.9MM which is 103.2% of the first eight months of FY25 budget! This is an 
extraordinary result after January’s huge deficit. For the 3rd quarter of FY2025 we are currently at 116.7% of the 3rd 
quarter budget.

Net income for the month totaled $8.3MM with a margin of 41.8%. This represents a positive budget variance of 
$2.1MM. Net income compared to May 2024 also showed an increase of $2.1MM. The net income margin for the casino 
industry is generally between 15% and 25%.
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Our next quarterly mandatory payment of $6.5MM will be due on June 30th. However, as stated previously we will 
continue the path of paying $7.5MM quarterly. Once we make the June 30th payment, the outstanding loan balance 
will be $107MM. Considering we started at $300MM, that is remarkable progress. The loan balance will be below 
$100MM before we know it!

Saracen
Net gaming revenues (NGR) in May finished as our best month ever. The impressive performance beat budget by 
16.8% and prior year by 24.1%. Number one revenue source is Slots with handle (volume) and revenue (hold) continue 
to experience increases when compared to the prior year. Slots handle beat prior year by 23.0% and net revenue was 
up over prior year by 21.5%. Performance against budget resulted in Slot net revenue ahead of expectation by 14.8%.
Sportsbook volumes continue to outpace prior year with handle (bets placed) up 29.6%. Sportsbook win finished up 
over prior year by 34.3% and budget by 25.8%.

Considerable progress has been made on the development of the Hotel and Event Center. From a budget perspec-
tive, the development is about 55.5% complete with a majority (80%) of the funding derived from cash flow from op-
erations. Utilization of the revolving line of credit to supplement cash flow has started with every effort to minimize 
the number and amounts of draws. Updates on when the facility will open to the public will be forthcoming.

The Saracen MBA program for Quapaw Nation citizens has been approved and is in the process of reviewing applica-
tions. The goal is to select the inaugural participant in the coming weeks, in time for the start of the Fall 2025 semes-
ter.

Ogahpah Wisdom Keepers (Grace Goodeagle)
• Congratulated all graduates and thanked their family and friends.
• Will be at Camp Quapaw.
• 7/3 recordings of elders.
• AARP Indian Elder Honoree Sandra Bear.

Culture Committee (Everett Bandy)
• The Committee has been working on music project. Met with Wilma Jo Shawnee, last living child of Bill Shawnee.

She supports the use of Quapaw songs on Quapaw phone system.
• DCR exhibit reinstallation of Quapaw clothing is complete. The new exhibit is in the lobby with a display to pre-

serve the clothing.
• Photo shoot of elders using crescent moon inspired by early 1900s photographs. Date and time tbd.
• Asked to review 3 sections of the drafted Constitution.
• Will participate in the language conference.
• Planning for a 9/6/25 Fall Gathering to be held hopefully at the pow wow grounds. Head staff are all Quapaw.

Hope to have a flyer ready by 7/3.

Constitution Committee (Roman Kihega)
• Draft constitution mailed to all Quapaw households.
• Discussed that after 7/4 constitution is presented to General Council, the Committee has discharged its assigned

duties.
• There is still work to be done. The committee is hoping that additional work can be supported by a law school

and should know more by the end of August.
• Trying to organize a listening session on 7/2 or 7/3 for those who would like to participate.

Election Committee (Frank Frazier)
• Absentee ballot packets are now available.
• Registered voters can get the packets at the admin building, vote, and drop in the ballot box there in the lobby.
• For those who wish to vote in person, 7/26 is the election date.

Executive Director Reports
Their monthly reports are available on the tribal website for anyone interested.
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Emergency Phone Polls Approved Since Last Meeting
• Poll43537 ITBC Herd Development Grant FY 2024
• Poll43542 Authorizing Engagement With Law Firm
• Poll43766 Tribal Solar Accelerator Fund Grant
• Poll44022 Tribal Indigenous Advisory Council Nomination
• Poll44030_John L. Berrey Candidacy Appeal #1
• Poll44032_John L. Berrey Candidacy Appeal #2
• Poll44032_John L. Berrey Candidacy Appeal #3
• Poll44065 Approval of Quapaw Nation Mentorship Program
• Poll44079 Approval of Housing Policy Revisions
• Poll44091 Approval to Sign on as a Amici Curiae

New Business Resolutions Approved
• 062125-A Amend QN Sex Offender Registration Code
• 062125-B Approval of Framework Agreement
• 062125-C Appointment of Judges
• 062125-D Child Care Development Fund (CCDF)
• 062125-E Approval on Contract with Accounting Firm
• 062125-F Miami Economic Development Agreement
• 062125-G Arkansas Natural Resource Programmatic Agreement
• 062125-H Geo-fence for Tornado Warning
• 062125-I Saracen Use of Revolving Line of Credit QTR 4
• 062125-J Rural Domestic Violence Program Grant
• 062125-K Submission of Violence Against Women Grant
• 062125-L Employee Engagement Survey
• 062125-M Water Line Right of Way S94 Water District #4
• 062125-N Water Line Right of Way S1 Water District #4
• 062125-O Approval of Chat Sale #5
• 062125-P Approval of Chat Sale #6
• 062125-Q Approve Tracement Survey as Official Authoritative Survey
• 062125-R Authorize Execution of Lease
• 062125-S Secretary of Interior take 175.93 Acres Into Trust
• 062125-T Medical Director Services Agreement
• 062125-U Providing Professional Group Facilitation Services

Donations Approved
• Wyandotte Youth Football Camp - $500
• The Quapaw Native American Church - $5000

Open Forum
• Recommendation for the new housing community to hold community projects and events. Discussion on poten-

tial renovation of barn on the east side of property.
• Addressed rumor the Beaver Creek project will include large amounts of concrete. The purpose of the project is

to address erosion for the safety of both people and the camps. Not supportive of using too much concrete and
prefers more natural materials.

• Requested the casino General Managers attend General Council. The DDA has requested each GM to record a
short video message for General Council but will not be present in the room.

• Question on the Saracen refinancing in August 2024, whether it included the revolving line of credit, the impact
on interest payments, and whether the construction is over budget. The construction is not over budget. The re-
volving line of credit was anticipated and included in the refinancing completed in August 2024.
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PRIZE FOR WINNERS!

ART COMPETITION OPENS AUGUST 1, 2025
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Quapaw Business Committee July 2025 Summary

Ha-we,
There were multiple important topics discussed in the BC meeting today. You are encouraged to watch the re-
corded meetings on  YouTube. The following summary is not the official meeting minutes. The approved minutes 
will become available in June. If you know of others who would like to be added to this distribution list, so they 
are aware of meeting outcomes quickly, please let me know. In addition, if anyone would like to be omitted from 
the distribution list, please provide that as well.
Discussion of the Bear settlement or authorization bill are in bold. Editor’s notes are marked with <…>

Roll Call & Declaration of Quorum
Present – Chair Supernaw, Vice Chairman McKibben, Secretary Treasurer Valliere, Member Mercer, Member Buffa-
lo, Member Davis, and Member Giveswater

Business Committee Report

Announcements:
1. Member Mercer provided a Ray Property home, O-ga-xpa ti-kda, project update where good progress contin-

ues and 16 families are residing there.
2. Member Giveswater gave an update on the Pow Wow Grounds and Long house improvements.
3. Secretary Treasurer Valliere provided an update on the potential Argo bioprocessing plant.
4. Secretary Treasurer Valliere provided an update on her trip to Little Rock last week.
5. Secretary Treasurer Valliere announced Billie Ellick is appointed to the Resident Housing Committee, with con-

currence from the Business Committee. There are 2 openings on the Events Subcommittee. For those who are
interested in serving on the Events Subcommittee, please send your interest to brent.divine@quapawnation.
com.

6. Regarding the Federal budget recommendations on decreasing the size of the Federal Government and im-
pacts to the Quapaw Nation. There is nothing new to report. However, we will continue actively monitoring
the situation and communicate any further impacts. Based on last month’s DOI Consultation regarding their
organizational proposal, the Quapaw Nation did provide formal comments.

7. We announced months ago the meat processing plant management agreement with Cypress Valley Meat
Company would cease 7/1/2025. We are pleased to announce the transition is complete. We appreciate all
the efforts by Executive Director Trenton Stand, Agricultural Director Michell Albright, plant manager Wade
Payne, and the entire Human Resources team that have brought us to a good state of readiness to resume
Quapaw Nation operational management of the plant. Thank you to the team.

The Nation held the following events over this last month.

• On June 24th, the Quapaw Nation’s Environmental Department hosted a comprehensive and strategic plan-
ning workshop in collaboration with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to address pressing environmental chal-
lenges and to chart a path forward for restoring and protecting our watersheds.  It brought together experts,
stakeholders, and Tribal representatives to examine the full scope of water resource issues impacting the Tar
Creek and Spring River watersheds.

• On June 25th, the Quapaw Nation Mobile Integrated Health team conducted a brief class on techniques for
helping a person who is choking. This class covered both traditional and new methods. Elders aged 55 and
older received a complimentary choker device.

• The Quapaw Nation Youth and CCDF Programs hosted another impactful and meaningful Camp Quapaw
during the week of June 23rd to June 27th for children in 2nd through 12th grade. Throughout the week,
campers participated in a wide range of cultural and creative activities, including making fans, painting, listen-
ing to stories from elders, playing stickball and Indian dice, learning various dances, cooking traditional foods,
made Quapaw pottery, and medicine bags. These experiences not only provided fun and engagement but also
helped deepen the children’s connection to Quapaw traditions and heritage. A heartfelt thank you goes out to
all the volunteers who stepped up to teach and share their knowledge; your efforts made a lasting impact on
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our youth and the success of Camp Quapaw.
• The Quapaw Nation Courts hosted a Debt Relief Amnesty Program for Traffic Citations & Delinquent Debts on

June 30th and July 1st at the Ki-Ho-Ta Center.  Participants had the chance to pay off all traffic citations and
delinquent court debt, with a 25% reduction to the balance.

• The 153rd Annual Quapaw Powwow Was a Success!  A heartfelt thank you to Tony Shawnee and his dedicat-
ed Powwow Committee for their outstanding work in organizing and bringing this year’s Powwow to life. Your
hard work, commitment, and passion helped make the event a memorable and meaningful celebration for all
who attended.

• On July 2nd, Christina and Rachel Sharp led a hands-on workshop teaching participants how to make a tra-
ditional Indian football as part of the youth program sponsored by SAMHSA. The class was a great success;
participants learned a new skill and had a lot of fun. Feedback was overwhelmingly positive, with many kids
expressing how much they enjoyed both the activity and the opportunity to connect with cultural traditions.

• Also on the 2nd, the Nation held its annual health fair.  Gratitude goes out to Megan Freeman, our Communi-
ty Health Representative, who did a wonderful job organizing this year’s event.  It was a morning of wellness,
community resources, and a variety of health-focused vendors.   Following the event was the annual Indian
Taco lunch provided by Rhonda Weaver and her staff at the Elders Activity Center.  A big thank you to all of
you for always stepping up and taking care of our community.

• On July 3rd, the CCDF program sponsored a creation station, which was free for everyone!  They had snow
cones, face painting, and crafts.  Also on the 3rd, O-Gah-Pah Communications started recording a new project
at the long house called “Elders’ Circle of Remembrance, Honoring Our Voices, Sharing Our Stories.”  Another
date to continue recording is being determined and will be announced soon.

The Nation has the following current and upcoming events

• The Child Care Development Fund (CCDF) Department is seeking contributions for the Regalia Closet pro-
gram. This initiative provides regalia on loan to children so they can experience the joy of dancing in tradition-
al attire. The purpose is to inspire a deeper interest in participation and learning about our cultural traditions.
Regalia is available on a first-come, first-served basis.  Quapaw tribal members with expertise in crafting tradi-
tional regalia for boys and girls, from infancy to age 12, are invited to submit a bid to the CCDF Department.

• Tribal member, Madeline Jennings, is a student at Washington State University in the Archeology program.
She has created a community survey for her thesis research as well as a pedestrian survey of a select histori-
cal site in the upcoming months. Jennings is requesting participation in her survey, which can be found on the
Quapaw’s Post Facebook page.  This survey is available now until the end of September.  Those who complete
the survey will be entered to win one of the twenty $20 gift cards to Walmart.

• The Quapaw Farmer’s Market takes place on the first and third Fridays from now until October from 10 a.m. to
2 p.m. Everyone is encouraged to stop by, receive a ticket for their monthly drawings, grab a bite to eat, and
shop for fresh produce and arts and crafts from local vendors.

• The Quapaw Nation Library is offering a new, exciting service for its members.  Anyone with a Quapaw Nation
Library Card can access NewsBank, a platform that offers full-text and digital access to hundreds of newspa-
pers across the United States.  It is very easy to get a library card; just stop by their facility to get signed up
and learn about all the other programs they have to offer.

• Save the Date for the 14th Annual Dhegiha Language Conference on July 23rd & 24th at the Downstream
Casino & Resort.  The event gathers Osage, Ponca, Northern Ponca, Quapaw, Kaw, and Omaha communities to
support the preservation and revitalization of the Dhegiha languages.  They encourage registrants to be indi-
vidually motivated and/or affiliated with a tribal language program and language teachers who seek to pre-
serve and revitalize the language.  The application has been placed on the Quapaw Nation’s website for those
who would like to participate.  Non-participating guests who only want meals, the cost is $25.

• On July 25th & 26th, the City of Miami is hosting its 4th Annual Route 66 Heritage Festival and has invited
everyone to attend.  Opening ceremonies begin at 6 pm both nights.  Don’t forget your lawn chair.  They will
have music, food trucks, marketplace vendors, kids’ activities, a corn hole tourney, and a BBQ competition.

• Final reminder that the Quapaw Nation’s General Election will be held next Saturday, July 26th, and the polls
are open from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. at the Community Building.

• On July 28th, there will be a Cyber Security Planning Committee meeting at 6 p.m., located in the community
building.  They will be focusing on ongoing efforts to meet the upcoming deadline for drafting a comprehen-
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sive Cyber Security Policy for the Quapaw Nation, and they will also be addressing the selection of a Desig-
nated Service Provider to ensure continuity of technical expertise in the event there is a gap due to loss or job 
vacancy.  The agenda also includes updates on the current challenges and recent cyber incidents.  This meet-
ing is open to the public, and they welcome community participation. Attendees will have the opportunity to 
ask questions and provide input on these important matters.

• The Quapaw Nation Youth Program is excited to host another Youth GONA (Gathering of Native Americans)
from July 28th to 31st at the Quapaw Nation Fitness Center. The event will run daily from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. and
is made possible through generous support from federal grants provided by SAMHSA and VSSA.  Due to high
interest and participation, registration has reached full capacity. We’re looking forward to a meaningful and
engaging experience for all attendees as they explore cultural identity, community building, and personal well-
ness.

• The Quapaw Food Sovereignty Department and Cattle Company will be holding another food distribution.
Sign-ups will open on August 1 at 8 a.m. and close on August 29 at 4 p.m. Each distribution package will
include 10 pounds of ground beef and two roasts. Pick-up will take place during the week of September 8–13.
The sign-up form will be available on our website beginning August 1. Please note, this service is available only
to the head of household and is limited to Quapaw Tribal Members.

• The Youth Program has scheduled a Ribbon Skirt Making Class on August 2nd from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.
at the Ki-Ho-Ta Family Service Craft Room for individuals aged 5 to 24.  This class has reached full capacity.
We thank everyone for their interest and encourage you to stay tuned for future opportunities.

• The CCDF Backpack & School Supply Voucher Giveaway is scheduled for August 1st at the Farmer’s Market,
from 10:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. This year, the CCDF Program is once again partnering with Amazon to provide a
convenient and customizable school supply experience, with items delivered directly to households. Supplies
will be distributed on a first-come, first-served basis while supplies last, and no holds will be allowed. Vouch-
ers are available for children ages 3–12 who are enrolled in Pre-K, Head Start, or Elementary School, and you
don’t have to be enrolled in the CCDF program to qualify. To receive a voucher, parents or guardians must
provide proof of school enrollment, a copy of the child’s birth certificate, the child must be present, live within
a 100-mile radius, provide an email address, and create an Amazon account. For more information, please visit
the Nation’s website or contact the CCDF Department.

• The Higher Education Department is continuing its classes and is hosting another scholarship workshop on
August 6th and 20th, starting at 6:30 p.m. in the community building.  This event is available in person and on
Microsoft Teams.  It is free and open to everyone.  To register, please email education.department@quapawna-
tion.com.

• The Quapaw Nation Department of Public Safety & CCDF Program, in partnership with Quapaw, Commerce,
and Peoria Fire Departments, is proud to sponsor this year’s annual Back-to-School Bash for students of both
Quapaw and Commerce Public Schools.  Just like in previous years, the event will include inflatables, food,
and games, providing a fun-filled day to celebrate the start of the new school year!  This year’s bash will take
place on Saturday, August 9th, from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at Quapaw Schools. Moving forward, the school
districts have agreed to alternate hosting locations each year.

• On August 10th, Voices of the O-Gah-Pah Documentary is going to be shown as part of a double feature at
the Route 66 Theater in Webb City.  Doors open at 5:30 p.m., show starts at 6 p.m.  It is $10 a ticket, and for
Seniors over 65, tickets are $5.  Tickets can be purchased in person or online at 2ndSundayCinema.com.

• The Youth Program will be hosting a Bandolier Class on August 16th from 11 am to 3 pm at the Ki-Ho-Ta Family
Service Craft Room.  Open to individuals ages 5 to 24.  All supplies for the class will be provided.  No expe-
rience is needed to participate.  Parents are encouraged to join and help.  This class is sponsored through a
federal grant from SAMHSA.  There are still some spots available, but it is filling up fast.

• The Quapaw Nation’s STEM Team is having an “Ice Cream Goody Package Raffle” fundraiser. One (1) ticket for
$1 or Six (6) tickets for $5.  The Ice cream basket includes an ice cream maker, rock salt, ice cream mix, choco-
late & caramel syrups, fruit toppings, sprinkles, sundae cups, and an ice cream scoop.  You can get your tickets
at the Quapaw Nation’s Farmer’s Market or contact the STEM Fair team at QNSTEMTEAM@quapawnaion.com.
The drawing will be held on Friday, August 29th, and you do not need to be present to win.  They also have
Krispy Kreme donuts and ice cream bars in the freezers at the Farmer’s Market for sale.

• In addition to this fundraiser, the Quapaw Nation STEM Fair Team is currently seeking donations for an up-
coming silent auction to be held later this year. All contributions, regardless of size, are deeply appreciated
and will go directly toward supporting this valuable educational program.
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• The Quapaw versus Wyandotte High School Football Heritage Game has been scheduled for September 5th.
More details will be available soon.

• The Quapaw Fall Gathering – “Good Ole Days Pow Wow” will be held on Saturday, September 6, 2025, at Bea-
ver Springs Park in Quapaw, OK. This cultural event, organized by the Quapaw Cultural Committee, reflects
the traditions of pow wows from the early 1900s to the 1960s and will feature a day of dancing, contests, and
a traditional meal. Modern elements introduced after the 1970s will not be part of this gathering.  Additional
details can be found online.

• Earlier that same day on September 6, the Quapaw Nation Powwow Committee is holding a Cornhole Tour-
nament at the powwow grounds. Registration starts at 8am. The tournament starts at 9am. $50 per team to
play. Prizes will be given for the top teams. Feel free to register now by contacting Lana Ellick at 918-542-1853
or Powwow Chairman Shawn Ellick at (918) 290-0026. The flyer is ready and will go out in the next few days.

• The Quapaw Nation Environmental Office is hosting a Quapaw Wetlands Training Workshop on September
9th -11th from 9 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  This workshop will be focused on ecosystems, restoration techniques, and
environmental stewardship.  Registration is required and is ideal for environmental professionals, students, and
community members interested in wetland restoration and conservation.

• The Cancer Awareness Committee is holding a Cancer Awareness Golf Scramble on Sunday, September 14th,
at Eagle Creek Golf Club.  The cost is $300.00 per team, and the deadline to enter is August 14th. The com-
mittee is also accepting donations for the golf scramble and silent auction.  For more information, please
contact Jackie Stone at Jackie.stone@quapawnation.com.

• If you want to stay up to date with all the events happening in the nation, you can visit the ogahpahcommuni-
cations.com website and click on “Notify Me” to sign up for text, email, or phone call alerts.

Quapaw Casino
May 2025 was an excellent month for Quapaw Casino from an Earnings Before Interest Taxes Depreciation and 
Amortization (EBITDA) standpoint, the second-best EBITDA in FY2025. For the month ending May 31, 2025, 
EBITDA totaled $527,000, with a margin of 24.5%. In the casino industry, a healthy EBITDA margin is around 20% 
to 40%. Quapaw Casino did an excellent job meeting this expectation. May’s results exceeded our budgeted ex-
pectation by $259,000 and represents an increase of $156,000 from May 2024.  FY2025 we are currently sitting 
at $3.3MM which is 125.1% of the first eight months of FY25 budget! For the 3rd quarter of FY2025 we are cur-
rently at 151.6% of the 3rd quarter budget.

The main contributing factor to this positive month was their expense control with a small increase in gross reve-
nue. 

The only glaring negative to this month was fuel revenue.  Fuel revenue missed budget and last year by $62,000. 
Please keep in mind though that you will see huge year-over-year fluctuations in fuel due to the market swings in 
fuel prices.

Net income for the month totaled $567,000 with a margin of 26.4%. The net income margin for the casino indus-
try is generally between 15% and 25%. So again, Quapaw Casino did an excellent job meeting this expectation. 
Net Income represents a positive budget variance of $313,000. Net income compared to May 2024 had a positive 
variance of $165,000.

May 2025, we received our third Pay Ap from Flintco. They were paid $853,000 on Friday June 20th. We are cur-
rently working on payments for material supplied vendors.

Downstream Casino & Resort April & May
June was a stable month. For the month ending. June 30, 2025, Earnings Before Interest Taxes Depreciation and 
Amortization (EBITDA) totaled $6.9MM, with a margin of 39.5%. In the casino industry, a healthy EBITDA margin 
is around 20% to 40%.  So not only is our revenue on par, but our expense control is also! June results missed 
our budgeted expectations by $1.3MM and were $1.3MM less than June 2024. FY2025 we are currently sitting at 
$71.8MM which is 101.0% of the first nine months of FY25 budget! This is extraordinary results after January’s huge 
deficit.  For the 3rd quarter of FY2025 we finished at 105.2% of the 3rd quarter budget.
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sive Cyber Security Policy for the Quapaw Nation, and they will also be addressing the selection of a Desig-
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provide proof of school enrollment, a copy of the child’s birth certificate, the child must be present, live within
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tion.com.

• The Quapaw Nation Department of Public Safety & CCDF Program, in partnership with Quapaw, Commerce,
and Peoria Fire Departments, is proud to sponsor this year’s annual Back-to-School Bash for students of both
Quapaw and Commerce Public Schools.  Just like in previous years, the event will include inflatables, food,
and games, providing a fun-filled day to celebrate the start of the new school year!  This year’s bash will take
place on Saturday, August 9th, from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at Quapaw Schools. Moving forward, the school
districts have agreed to alternate hosting locations each year.

• On August 10th, Voices of the O-Gah-Pah Documentary is going to be shown as part of a double feature at
the Route 66 Theater in Webb City.  Doors open at 5:30 p.m., show starts at 6 p.m.  It is $10 a ticket, and for
Seniors over 65, tickets are $5.  Tickets can be purchased in person or online at 2ndSundayCinema.com.

• The Youth Program will be hosting a Bandolier Class on August 16th from 11 am to 3 pm at the Ki-Ho-Ta Family
Service Craft Room.  Open to individuals ages 5 to 24.  All supplies for the class will be provided.  No expe-
rience is needed to participate.  Parents are encouraged to join and help.  This class is sponsored through a
federal grant from SAMHSA.  There are still some spots available, but it is filling up fast.

• The Quapaw Nation’s STEM Team is having an “Ice Cream Goody Package Raffle” fundraiser. One (1) ticket for
$1 or Six (6) tickets for $5.  The Ice cream basket includes an ice cream maker, rock salt, ice cream mix, choco-
late & caramel syrups, fruit toppings, sprinkles, sundae cups, and an ice cream scoop.  You can get your tickets
at the Quapaw Nation’s Farmer’s Market or contact the STEM Fair team at QNSTEMTEAM@quapawnaion.com.
The drawing will be held on Friday, August 29th, and you do not need to be present to win.  They also have
Krispy Kreme donuts and ice cream bars in the freezers at the Farmer’s Market for sale.

• In addition to this fundraiser, the Quapaw Nation STEM Fair Team is currently seeking donations for an up-
coming silent auction to be held later this year. All contributions, regardless of size, are deeply appreciated
and will go directly toward supporting this valuable educational program.
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• The Quapaw versus Wyandotte High School Football Heritage Game has been scheduled for September 5th.
More details will be available soon.

• The Quapaw Fall Gathering – “Good Ole Days Pow Wow” will be held on Saturday, September 6, 2025, at Bea-
ver Springs Park in Quapaw, OK. This cultural event, organized by the Quapaw Cultural Committee, reflects
the traditions of pow wows from the early 1900s to the 1960s and will feature a day of dancing, contests, and
a traditional meal. Modern elements introduced after the 1970s will not be part of this gathering.  Additional
details can be found online.

• Earlier that same day on September 6, the Quapaw Nation Powwow Committee is holding a Cornhole Tour-
nament at the powwow grounds. Registration starts at 8am. The tournament starts at 9am. $50 per team to
play. Prizes will be given for the top teams. Feel free to register now by contacting Lana Ellick at 918-542-1853
or Powwow Chairman Shawn Ellick at (918) 290-0026. The flyer is ready and will go out in the next few days.

• The Quapaw Nation Environmental Office is hosting a Quapaw Wetlands Training Workshop on September
9th -11th from 9 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  This workshop will be focused on ecosystems, restoration techniques, and
environmental stewardship.  Registration is required and is ideal for environmental professionals, students, and
community members interested in wetland restoration and conservation.

• The Cancer Awareness Committee is holding a Cancer Awareness Golf Scramble on Sunday, September 14th,
at Eagle Creek Golf Club.  The cost is $300.00 per team, and the deadline to enter is August 14th. The com-
mittee is also accepting donations for the golf scramble and silent auction.  For more information, please
contact Jackie Stone at Jackie.stone@quapawnation.com.

• If you want to stay up to date with all the events happening in the nation, you can visit the ogahpahcommuni-
cations.com website and click on “Notify Me” to sign up for text, email, or phone call alerts.

Quapaw Casino
May 2025 was an excellent month for Quapaw Casino from an Earnings Before Interest Taxes Depreciation and 
Amortization (EBITDA) standpoint, the second-best EBITDA in FY2025. For the month ending May 31, 2025, 
EBITDA totaled $527,000, with a margin of 24.5%. In the casino industry, a healthy EBITDA margin is around 20% 
to 40%. Quapaw Casino did an excellent job meeting this expectation. May’s results exceeded our budgeted ex-
pectation by $259,000 and represents an increase of $156,000 from May 2024.  FY2025 we are currently sitting 
at $3.3MM which is 125.1% of the first eight months of FY25 budget! For the 3rd quarter of FY2025 we are cur-
rently at 151.6% of the 3rd quarter budget.

The main contributing factor to this positive month was their expense control with a small increase in gross reve-
nue. 

The only glaring negative to this month was fuel revenue.  Fuel revenue missed budget and last year by $62,000. 
Please keep in mind though that you will see huge year-over-year fluctuations in fuel due to the market swings in 
fuel prices.

Net income for the month totaled $567,000 with a margin of 26.4%. The net income margin for the casino indus-
try is generally between 15% and 25%. So again, Quapaw Casino did an excellent job meeting this expectation. 
Net Income represents a positive budget variance of $313,000. Net income compared to May 2024 had a positive 
variance of $165,000.

May 2025, we received our third Pay Ap from Flintco. They were paid $853,000 on Friday June 20th. We are cur-
rently working on payments for material supplied vendors.

Downstream Casino & Resort April & May
June was a stable month. For the month ending. June 30, 2025, Earnings Before Interest Taxes Depreciation and 
Amortization (EBITDA) totaled $6.9MM, with a margin of 39.5%. In the casino industry, a healthy EBITDA margin 
is around 20% to 40%.  So not only is our revenue on par, but our expense control is also! June results missed 
our budgeted expectations by $1.3MM and were $1.3MM less than June 2024. FY2025 we are currently sitting at 
$71.8MM which is 101.0% of the first nine months of FY25 budget! This is extraordinary results after January’s huge 
deficit.  For the 3rd quarter of FY2025 we finished at 105.2% of the 3rd quarter budget.
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Total net revenue for June 2025 was $17.5MM. This net revenue does represent a decrease from June 2024 of 
$0.4MM or 2.2%.

The year-over-year expense comparison did show a large increase due to labor and benefits. 

Net income for the month totaled $5.6MM with a margin of 31.8%. This represents a negative budget variance of 
$1.2MM. Net income compared to June 2024 also showed a decrease of $1.2MM. The net income margin for the 
casino industry is generally between 15% and 25%.

Debt reduction during June 2025 increased with the required quarterly principal payment of $6.5MM plus an 
additional $1.0MM principal payment. So, the outstanding loan balance is currently $107MM. Our next quarterly 
payment of $6.5MM will be due on September 30th. However, we will continue the path of paying $7.5MM quar-
terly. Yes, the loan balance will be below $100MM September 30th. Considering we started at $300MM, that is 
remarkable progress.

Saracen
Net gaming revenues (NGR) in June continued an impressive streak finishing as the sixth best month for Saracen. 
The impressive performance beat budget by 21.8% and prior year by 15.8%. Number one revenue source is Slots 
with handle (volume) and revenue (hold) continue to experience increases when compared to the prior year. Slots 
handle beat prior year by 6.5% and net revenue was up over prior year by 8.3%. Performance against budget 
resulted in Slot net revenue ahead of budget by 20.4%. Sportsbook volumes continue to outpace prior year with 
handle (bets placed) up 20.7%. Sportsbook win finished up over prior year by 63.1% and budget by 32.1%.

From a market perspective, Saracen achieved 55.4% of the net gaming revenue for the central Arkansas gaming 
market for the month of May. For the year, market share stands at 52.2% of the net gaming revenue for central 
Arkansas.

Considerable progress has been made on the development of the Hotel and Event Center. From a budget per-
spective, the development is about 58.7% of the GMP (guaranteed maximum price) for the general contractor and 
56.0% of the total budget. Majority of the funding has been generated from cash flow from operations. Utilization 
of the revolving line of credit to supplement cash flow has started with every effort to minimize the number and 
amounts of draws. Updates on when the facility will open to the public will be forthcoming with a preliminary 
date for a complement of rooms of mid-November 2025.

The Saracen MBA program for Quapaw Nation members has been approved. The inaugural participant has been 
selected and will begin their journey this fall at the University of Arkansas Little Rock and with Saracen.

The Saracen Casino Resort Team is excited to continue making progress on significant projects, especially in 
terms of diversifying cash flows, completing the development of the hotel and event center and providing the 
best gaming experience to our guests. Focus continues building the premiere experience to provide future re-
turns for the Quapaw Nation.

Ogahpah Wisdom Keepers (Grace Goodeagle)
• Highlights grom past events
• Encouraged elder recordings started on 7/3 and will continue.
• Jean Ann Lambert will help with budget. Meeting with CFO on Monday.
• Looking for confirmed date for Elders Christmas dinner.

Culture Committee (Barbara Collier)
• Will send written verification on tribal crowns for royalty to the Business Committee.
• Discussed moon backdrop and photo shoot. Wants to create other occasions for additional photos.
• Fall Gathering is September 6. They want people to use their camps for the 9/6 Fall Gathering. Grounds will

be open starting Friday morning at 8am to Sunday night at 10. Corn hole tournament as a fund raiser for the
pow wow will be held earlier in the day. Please see the flyers. No grand entry. No contests. Corn hole tourna-
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ment is $50/team. It will be a full day of activities.
• Mike Rusch, who has an AR podcast, interviewed a few different folks during pow wow and Barbara hosted

this group at the Quapaw Museum Classroom on 7/5.
• Dr Dan Swan will be giving a talk from 10-1 at DCR 9/26 pertaining to the Native American Church.

Constitution Committee (Roman Kihega)
• Reiterated 3 separate email requests for all correspondence between any Business Committee member and

Professor Reese or Stanford representatives; Internal Business Committee communications related to this
engagement; Any outreach to or from tribal citizens and Constitution Committee members concerning the
Stanford opportunity.

• Chair Supernaw stated On July 4, 2025, General Council decided by majority vote: Enter into a Memo of
Understanding (MOU) with Stanford; MOU signed by resolution no later than beginning of September 2025;
Point of Contact to be the Constitution Committee

• Therefore, the Constitution Committee needs to support the fulfillment of all these obligations. In order
for the Business Committee to sign the resolution, authorizing the execution of the MOU, that resolution
needs to be provided no later than August 1, 2025. I recommend someone from the Constitution Com-
mittee get in contact with Stanford Law, if you have not already done so.

• Your request for any prior email communication with Stanford Law is denied.  It is not standard prac-
tice – nor required – that such privileged communications be disclosed to a subordinate subcommittee
of the Business Committee, especially where doing so could compromise the confidentiality or legal
posture of the Nation.  General Council has reviewed and resolved this matter, and I consider it closed
unless otherwise directed by the full Business Committee.

• Business Committee voted for these redacted materials to be turned over to the Constitution Committee with
Chair Supernaw, Member Mercer, and Member Buffalo abstaining.

Election Committee (Frank Frazier)
• Registered voters can get the packets at the admin building, vote, and drop in the ballot box there in the

lobby until 7/25 at 5pm. Since the office closes at 4pm on Fridays, the Election Committee will be there from
4-5pm.

• For those who wish to vote in person, 7/26 is the election date from 9am to 5pm in the Community Building.

Cyber Security Planning Committee (Mikel Whitecrow)
• Meeting 7/28 at 6pm in the Community Building and open to the public.

Powwow Chairman (Shawn Ellick)
• Holding powwow fundraisers such as a corn hole tournament on 9/6 and a 3 on 3 basketball tournament.
• There will be daytime events next year during the pow wow next year.
• Starting Aug 1 there will be an art contest for the powwow t-shirt design through Nov 1. Open to all tribal

members. The committee will pick the top 4. Top 1 will appear on the T-shirt. The other 3 will be displayed on
the powwow concrete walls.

Executive Director Reports
• Their monthly reports are available on the tribal website for anyone interested.

Emergency Phone Polls Approved Since Last Meeting
• Poll44115 Amendment to Solar Agreement
• Poll44123 Amend the FY2025 Indian Housing Plan
• Poll44132 Approving Human Resource Contract
• Poll44134 Farmers Market Promotion Program USDA Grant
• Poll44135 Local Food Promotion Program USDA Grant
• Poll44139 Purchase Restricted Interest in Land
• Poll44145 Fall 2025 Tribal Youth Programming Grant

New Business Resolutions Approved
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• 071925-A Blanchard Springs Memorandum of Agreement
• 071925-B Supreme Court Justice Appointment
• 071925-C Authorize Fiber Optic ROW
• 071925-D Secretary of the Interior take 281.98 Acres Into Trust
• 071925-E Authorizing the Purchase of Fee Property
• 071925-F Authorize a Mow & Bale Permit
• 071925-G Secretary of the Interior take 5 Acres Into Trust
• 071925-H Quapaw Nation Fitness Center Policies

Donations Approved
• Indian National Finals Rodeo-Cash $500
• Indian National Finals Rodeo-Payton $500
• Native Youth Golf Championship-Koda $500
• Native Youth Golf Championship-Benjamin $500
• Ottawa County Sade Haven Baby Box $2000

Open Forum
• Flint Rock lawsuit is progressing on the Ritz pile. Chat ownership is complex, so Realty is responding to some

legal questions next week. They will be in contact with all the owners.
• Misses Exec Director’s reports and avoiding the tribal website. Website would be nice if you could use a

search engine. Really hard to find specific resolutions without knowing month and year.
• Tribal member requested a closed session. Member Mercer will follow up.
• 7/28 Cyber Security Planning Meeting at 6pm Community Building
• Aug 22 is next Culture Committee meeting at 1pm in the Museum Classroom
• 1st Thursday of August 7 is the next Ogahpah Wisdom Keepers meeting
• Beaver Creek project to address erosion. Has seen the drawings. Concern regarding concrete wall and safety.

Member Giveswater asked for anyone who has concerns to please contact him.
• The BC is here to serve.
• Vice Chair McKibben requested his name be removed from the 7/26 ballot.
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